THE PARISHES OF

BRANDESTON AND KETTLEBURGH

Tel: 685423






Soham House









Brandeston

Dear Everyone
The month of February seems to come in the very midst of winter and as I write, although in mid-January, it is dull, dark, dreary and drizzling! Cheer up and make the most of it! To me February speaks of love, as many people, not least the shops, focus on St. Valentine in the middle of the month. I thought of him as a man steeped in love and romance, but is he? Disappointment came to me as I read the following “Valentine (about 269AD) was a priest or a bishop of Terri who was martyred at Rome under the Emperor Claudius. The connection of this celebration with lovers seems to be either as the traditional day in mediaeval belief when birds mated, or more likely as being linked with the pagan Lupercalia festival in Rome, which occurred on the Ides of February. For Christians, the day marks an acknowledgement of an all-loving God who blesses those who love one another, as Jesus implored his own disciples so to do.”
Whatever may be the history, maybe we should make the most of it and pick up the Christian thread of love and make it a thick cord. We need love to make our lives worthwhile.

Let me just tell you about an eminent baby specialist who has his standard treatment for frail and weak new-born babies who failed to gain weight. When he came to the baby’s chart during his rounds in the hospital ward, he invariably scrawled the following direction to the nurses in attendance: “This baby to be loved every three hours”.
There is no doubt about it, we all need love and we all need to give love – this brings us to the unbounded love of God for each of us. Jesus spoke to his disciples (to us) as he forecasts his death ‘… greater love has no man than this that he lay down his life for his friends…. You are my friends” (John 15: 13-14). Can we love him in return, may we too enjoy Valentine’s Day?
One final thought “It is always springtime in the heart that loves God”.

May God bless you all.

Yours sincerely
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Cover:-  This is drawn by Joe Western, aged 9. Thank you Joe very much, it is lovely. I have never seen a live badger, but shall have no difficulty in recognising one if I ever do!
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	DIARY FOR FEBRUARY 2007


	Thursday 1st 
	100+ Club Draw   11am at Brandeston Coffee Morning

	Sunday 4th 
	Talk by Chris Parfitt “The Silk Road” and tea  3pm at Brandeston Village Hall – see below.

	Friday 9th 
	Film Club  7.30pm at Brandeston Village Hall – see below.

	Wednesday 21st 
	Ash Wednesday Holy Communion  10am at Brandeston Church – see below.

	Friday 23rd 
	Talk by Bill Clark “Tales from the Music Hall”  7.30pm at Kettleburgh Village Hall

	Friday 23rd 
	Whist Drive  7pm for 7.30 start at Brandeston Village Hall

	Saturday 24th 
	Bingo Night  7.30pm at Brandeston Village Hall – see below.

	Monday 26th 
	Kettleburgh PCC Meeting  7.30pm at 2 Lings Field

	Wednesday 28th 
	Start of Lent Groups  see below.


“THE SILK ROAD OF CHINA”
An illustrated talk by Chris Parfitt on Sunday 4th February in Brandeston Village Hall from  3 – 6pm.
Tickets £5 each to include a delicious home made tea – available from 685244, the Thursday coffee morning, or on the door. This is suitable for families, who may come at any time – it is a ‘Sunday tea party’.
Proceeds in aid of Brandeston Church Fabric Fund.


        Alison Molyneux
****************

FILM CLUB

The next film will be shown on Friday 9th February at 7.30pm in Brandeston Village Hall. Blazing Saddles is Mel Brookes’ anarchic comedy western starring Gene Wilder and Cleavon Little. A classic – very funny – not to be missed.
****************

ASH WEDNESDAY – 21st February
This day is the start of Lent. The English word ‘Lent’ means ‘Spring’. However, for many of us Lent is seen as a six week period of spiritual discipline and teaching before Easter; 40 days with the exception of Sundays. The service in church on Ash Wednesday is one of penitence where ash is simply put on the forehead of worshippers as a symbol of humility and a genuine desire to seek God’s forgiveness. As ash (the ash from burnt Palm crosses of the previous year) is put on the worshipper’s forehead these words are used “Remember that you are dust, and to dust you shall return. Turn away from sin and be faithful to Christ.” But this is not all for Lent because we use the time week by week to learn more of the faith, how to apply it to everyday life, make it topical and real.
On Ash Wednesday there are two services in Brandeston Church for Brandeston Hall, 8.35am and 9.15am, and a simple parish Holy Communion at 10.00am to which everyone is welcome. Lent discussion groups start on 28th February as we follow through the life of William Wilberforce.

****************

WHIST DRIVE

There will be another Whist Drive in the Village Hall on Friday 23rd February. Doors open at 7.00pm and cards will be dealt at 7.30pm. The cost is £2.50 per person with refreshments included in the price.

All are welcome to this event. If you are interested please call either Rick or Pam on 685920.







                 Pam Reade
****************

TALES FROM THE MUSIC HALL – Friday 23rd February
At its peak, in late Victorian times, music hall was the television of its day. Its stars were enormously popular in a way it is hard to believe nowadays. They had their songs specially written for them, and permission would have to be sought if other performers wanted to sing them in public.  Some names, like Marie Lloyd and George Formby are still remembered today. An illustrated talk, Tales from the Music Hall, will introduce the stars and sounds which so entranced previous generations. Comedy, monologues, love songs, patriotism – all human life is there.  With cutting edge digital remastering you will be able to hear with clarity sounds from over a century ago. 

Come along and banish those Winter blues on FRIDAY, 23rd February at 7.30pm 

(NOT Saturday as in January magazine)
Admission £5 on the door, including sandwiches, bring your own drink. 

CDs of many Music Hall Artists will also be available at discount prices. 

All profits to Kettleburgh Church Fabric Fund.   
                                                                 




Bill Clark
****************

BINGO NIGHT
Saturday 24th February – Brandeston’s first Bingo evening with Fred Muggleston as caller – look out for more details on posters shortly.
****************

LENT GROUPS –  “CAN WE BUILD A BETTER WORLD?”
This is the title of our 2007 Lent Course, and again produced by York Courses and, I believe, better than ever. It is topical, interesting and provocative as well as being rooted on Christian truth. Let me tell you a little more about it. The course is based on the life of William Wilberforce; famous for the work he did in our parliament to eradicate the slave trade and this he achieved in 1833. What a man he was, who never gave up as he fought against the commercial interests of many people, some influential too.
The course is in five parts and is based on a CD and a course booklet to help the study and interest. It starts on Wednesday 28th February with the title “Slavery: Then and now.” There are well known people giving their views and helping to guide the course as follows:-

Dr John Sentamu, a former High Court judge in Uganda and now the 97th Archbishop of York.

Wendy Craig, a well known actress; something of a scatty mother in ‘Butterflies’ and matron in ‘The Royal’.

Rev. Dr Leslie Griffiths, now Lord Griffiths a leading Methodist who can often be heard on Radio 4’s ‘Thought for the Day’.

Poor Clare Sisters from Arundel who featured in the BBC’s series ‘The Convent’.
Dr David Hope who introduces the course. Formerly Archbishop of York 1995 – 2005.

These people are going to see us through a busy, topical and interesting Lent; so many practical issues of our faith will be tested out. I hope you will be able to come, even if only for just one or two sessions.



                                      GV
	LENT GROUPS IN 2007



	
	TIME
	VENUE
	SUBJECT

	February 28th
	10.30am
	‘Bickley’, Harrier’s Walk
	Slavery: then and now

	
	7.30pm
	Rose Farm, Brandeston
	

	March 7th
	10.30am
	Easton House, Easton
	Friendship: then and now

	
	7.30pm
	The Old Wheelwrights, Brandeston
	

	March 14th
	10.30am
	Almond Tree Cottage, Easton
	Change and Struggle: then and now

	
	7.30pm
	The Priory, Brandeston
	

	March 21st
	10.30am
	‘Bickley’, Harrier’s Walk
	The Bible: then and now

	
	7.30pm
	The Forge, Brandeston
	

	March 28th
	10.30am
	Soham House, Brandeston
	Redemption and Restitution

	
	7.30pm
	Windyridge, Kettleburgh
	

	Anyone from any parish is welcome to attend these groups and may come as many or as few times as they like. It is always worth a try!


ADVANCED NOTICES

	Tuesday 6th March
	7.00pm
	Confirmation at Brandeston Church. We welcome the Bishop of Dunwich. Reception at Brandeston Village Hall.

	Thursday 8th March
	7.30pm
	Deanery Synod at Campsea Ashe Village Hall. Sue Young speaks on ‘Fair Trade’. 

	Wednesday 14th March
	7.15pm
	Kettleburgh Parish Council Meeting at Kettleburgh Village Hall.

	Sunday 18th March
	10.00am
	Easton Mothering Sunday Family Service with Baptism.

	
	11.00am
	Brandeston/Kettleburgh Mothering Sunday Family Service at Brandeston.

	Monday 19th March
	7.30pm
	Kettleburgh Church APCM at Village Hall

	12th May
	
	Kettleburgh Plant Sale

	19th May
	
	Flamenco Dancing and Tapas Evening at Brandeston 

	16th June
	4 – 6pm
	Kettleburgh Village Fete

	23rd June
	2.30 – 5pm
	Brandeston Village Fete

	1st July
	
	Kettleburgh Strawberry Tea

	13th July
	6.30pm
	Deanery Rounders Tournament at Brandeston Hall

	14th July
	
	Disco and BBQ at Brandeston

	10th September
	
	Radio play at Brandeston

	22nd September
	
	Craft Fair at Brandeston


CONFIRMATION

There will be a Confirmation Service in Brandeston Church on Tuesday 6th March at 7.00pm, followed by a reception in Brandeston Village Hall to which everyone is invited. Four young people, aged 13 – 14 years, will be confirmed by the Bishop of Dunwich, Rt. Rev. Clive Young. Other candidates from the Deanery may well come and join the group.

This is a great witness and a great occasion for Brandeston; a very special event in the lives of those being confirmed as they offer their lives to serve Christ faithfully. I do hope that many people will pray for them and come to the church to support them. Those being confirmed are: Megan Jeffery, Rebecca Elson, Ellen Hunt and  Emily Higgins.
          GV
****************

DEANERY SYNOD

This Synod meets three times a year and goes to varying venues around our Deanery (32 parishes). The next meeting will be held on Thursday 8th March at Campsea Ashe Village Hall at 7.30pm, when the speaker will be Sue Young talking about ‘Fairtrade’. Sue, who is the wife of the Bishop of Dunwich, is the Diocesan World Development Advisor and talks in a very interesting way about this and other related subjects. Anyone is welcome to come to the evening even if they are not members of the Synod.
                        GV
PAST EVENTS

CHRISTMAS 2006

How quickly the time goes by! When you read this Christmas will be in the back of your memory but let me float a few of the good occasions into your mind. I am sure for most people it was a very happy, enjoyable and maybe hectic Christmas and New Year holiday; when family and friends met together and children, especially, enjoyed the awe and wonder of Christmas that has been known for hundreds of years, in fact 2000 years. 

Christingle services, always a delight, were held in each parish in the Benefice. In Brandeston the church was full with our own people and about 30 boys and girls from the Hall. The delight of the candles and the anxiety about the wax were all part of the occasion as we focus on the light of Christ – Christ who came at Christmas for all peoples of the world. Hence the round orange. In Easton, too, there were many families and excitement.

For Kettleburgh Christingle was also a gift service, as gifts were brought and put under the Christmas tree, later to be sent to the Ormiston Family Centre, Ipswich.

Both Brandeston and Easton enjoyed Crib Services which were very popular. More families than ever came to these services where the crib was gradually built up; in the case of Easton with the children dressed up for the part. They loved it, we loved it and were moved by it. In Brandeston gifts were brought and laid under the Christmas tree.
Carol services were more popular than ever in Easton and Kettleburgh with the churches full; the familiar readings and carols losing none of their truth, magic (almost!) and wonder as the story of the baby in Bethlehem unfolds.

A large load of parcels was taken to the Ormiston Family Centre, Ipswich on Monday 18th December to be greeted with much joy and huge thanks; this is the letter received –

To The Congregation,

Thank you very much for you kind donation of toys.

The donation of toys will be distributed between our families by Santa himself at our Christmas party!

We would also like to thank you for your continued support/interest in our centre and we hope you enjoy the Thank You card, hand made by our families.

On behalf of the families and staff we would like to take this opportunity to wish you all

A Merry Christmas and a Peaceful New Year.

Yours sincerely,

Alison Gillies, Practice Co-ordinator
We too say thank you to everyone who gave the parcels for the needy children, and ‘thank you’ to all the people who worked hard in our churches to decorate, put up lights, Christmas Trees, candles and so many things to make Christmas special – that we all could worship with awe and wonder. This we did and were greatly blessed.

Carol singing is very much part of our Christmas and this was done in the three parishes with enthusiasm but in differing ways – the same result I hope!

Easton saw a party of ten noble singers going from house to house for two hours taking in the Street and School Lane (where mince-pies were enjoyed!) through the White Horse, ending at Easton House. The singing was for the Children’s Society and raised £119.30. Thank you everyone who sang, listened and gave.

Kettleburgh had a change of format this year.  A few stalwart people were singing in Church Road, The Street and The Chequers until a larger group gathered to sing round a Christmas tree at the Village Hall. The lights on the Christmas tree were ceremoniously turned on with singing and cheering followed by mulled wine, mince pies and games in the Hall. There were many people who gathered for this happy occasion. Thank you all the ladies who supplied such good refreshments, and the men who fixed and decorated the tree. The carol singing all evening for the Children’s Society raised £132. In future years it may be better to sing carols round the village and celebrate in the village hall on separate evenings.
 Brandeston carol singing in the Queen’s Head was, as usual, a great and happy occasion; the pub was full as people sang with enthusiasm. A collection was taken for St. Elizabeth Hospice raising £130. We thank Alan and his staff for making us very welcome and for refreshments, all much enjoyed. We thank him also for refreshments after Midnight Mass in the church porch – this was a great send off on Christmas Day.

            GV
****************

DISCUSSION GROUP

The first gathering of the Group for 2007 took place at Easton House on 10th January when we continued with the course based on light with the subject “A guiding light.” This, furthermore, is based on the carol “We three kings of Orient are”, but we did not actually sing the carol!

The main theme of our thoughts was to discuss how God actually guides us in the decisions of life which we all have, both large and small. God’s explicit guidance is often difficult to understand but that does not mean he fails to lead us; we look to the Holy Spirit (God’s presence) to lead us and He does that, we realised, by quite normal ways. It is up to us to live a life of prayer and worship so that then we follow common sense, our conscience, the advice of good friends, a verse/story from the Bible, a verse of a hymn and quite often that “still, small voice” that is within us – that is the wonder of God’s guiding. May we all know that.

I have to record that we did have a lot of fun with a ‘Guiding Light’ cryptic quiz based on famous lighthouses. Let me give you an example. ‘Easy enough once you follow the thread’ – Needles, or, ‘It reminds me of you, Darling’ – Longstone (Grace Darling of Farne Islands). So, all good fun.
The next gathering of the Group takes us to the Lent Groups, repeated elsewhere, which start on Wednesday 28th February, 10.30am at ‘Bickley’, Harrier’s Walk, Easton when the subject is “Slavery – then and now.” Our whole course is based on William Wilberforce and the abolition of slavery as a result of his work, in 1807.

                        GV
****************

CONGRATULATIONS!

TO PETER ARBON WHO WAS 80 YEARS OLD ON 17TH JANUARY

Peter has lived and worked in Brandeston all his life. He has been faithful to the community, the school, his family, his friends, to the church and above all to God. A man everyone loves and respects.

A large party (90 or more people) was held on Sunday 14th January to celebrate his birthday when people from all over the country, including Cornwall and Scotland, came to enjoy the occasion, a party that lasted from twelve noon to six o’clock – endless feasting, drinking and talking about Peter! We go to press now but next month we will publish an excellent speech given by Bob Williams, formerly the Senior Master at Brandeston Hall for many years, over 30 years at the school in total.

Our continued good wishes to Peter – may God bless you.
                                      GV
****************

CHAPEL EVENING – 16th December

The Candlelit evening in the old chapel heralded the start of Christmas festivities. As usual the chapel looked charming decorated for the event, there was good food and lots of chatting which made the evening a very happy and enjoyable one. Many thanks to all the helpers, and to those who came along and supported this annual fundraiser which raised £350.







            Sue Thurlow
****************

BRANDESTON 100+ CLUB
The Draw for January gave winners:


Sue Rainbird, 1st £25


Hilary Whiting, 2nd  £10

The February Draw will take place at the village hall on Thursday 1st February 2007.

NOTICES & NEWS
REPORT OF ALAN CHADBORN’S VISIT TO AFRICA, JULY 2006
(in order of travel)
I wanted to return to the people we left in May 2004 as text messages did not give a full picture. I found much good news, as you will see....
New Hope Uganda, orphanage and vocational training in central Uganda.
They are continuing to promote the use of animal draft in farming, training people from other districts too. Their farming is a good model. However the vocational school has not used many of the tool-making ideas I taught in March 2004.
Mbita, Kenya, YWAM Base for Environment of Lake Victoria basin
I was invited to teach at a seminar for local church leaders, but I was worried about the route as it involved a new ferry. However God gave me a local man as neighbour on the bus, to guide me!
On previous visits here I had seen the wounds on donkeys caused by bad harness, so I chose to focus on this aspect. I showed pictures of various types of cart we had made in Uganda, indicating pro's and cons, and taught the functions of harness.
I had made a set of harness for one donkey the previous day and demonstrated it on a donkey. Then the class made parts of harness using sisal rope and cloth obtainable locally. Many of them said they and their church members used donkeys and were pleased with this. It followed the theme of caring for God's creation.
I also taught about composting latrines using the one I had made with a class here in 2003.
In this part of western Kenya, where there had been severe drought, fields were full of sorghum
ready for harvest, and the countryside was green. Praise God!
1 gave Jesse Pierce all my info, on solar cooking and she taught the class this and basket cooking to save trees and women's time fetching firewood.
Chris Opiyo is making beautiful furniture, with tools from TWAM. He is training local boys but finds them prone to stealing tools. He is trying to stand out from local carpenters by honouring contracts, as a Christian.
Kennedy has bought a plot next to the lake, to set up training for local young people in tailoring and metal-work. I gave him money for cement for the buildings and for his Christian video ministry to youth groups.
Uganda
Pedal-powered Drilling Machine
At Soroti I assembled the machine I brought from London and as soon as the Jubilee Workshop lads saw it working they were convinced to make a copy. We went out in the town to buy steel and bike parts. I had already bought chucks and Morse Taper sleeves in Kampala. We made it, with some modifications because of different material available locally, and proved it works. From the cost of materials and time of making it we got a price which I told my trainees (and others) - about £75. They felt it was affordable. It will work where there is no electricity, not only in rural areas, but also in town when electricity is off (half the time, due to 'power sharing')
Soroti
I visited the DTS at the training land we were involved in buying on the edge of the town. FACE has erected a building which is loaned to DTS for now. So they have space to pray and worship without disturbing the Base offices! They are off to Karamoja again to link with Rev Sam Ngorok at Iriri and other places. They have a vision to set up a Base in Karamoja. With Disarming and 'Peace Talks' getting no results, the Gospel to change the hearts is the only real hope for the Karimojong, who die daily in raiding. Joyce's husband Eribu is doing excellent work training pastors incl. the ones we were concerned for in Katakwi. The Pastors Fellowship there now has active leaders, networking denominations.
Amuria
Simon Oliau has set up a workshop in this newly set up District town, so he is accessible to customers. They bring various items for repair; he got one or two customers for carts and is making another ready for sale. While this business has been slow, he is making furniture and musical instruments with three young men, two of whom had carpentry training, but had no tools or workshop. He also invested in a new diesel-powered grinding mill, from the proceeds of cattle sold to escape LRA incursion. He has bought his own plot in Amuna for long-term workshop and dwelling. This shows good foresight and he will be ready when farmers realise the need to modernise. Already one progressive farmer has asked him to make a seed drill.
His pillar drill (from TWAM) is wearing out from so much use, esp. making parts for hammer mills, so he accepted the Pedal-powered Drilling Machine that 1 made in London. We cycled to distant Acia to find the best cart I designed and he made being used by his customer with 4 donkeys. It carries a ton(!), but needed some modifications which we planned.
                       [image: image1.png]



Crops look good and people are harvesting -Praise God!
We also passed a big new kraal, defended, against frequent Karimojong raids, by armed militia.
Simon is also helping with building a permanent church in his village (C of E).
Geoffrey is still leading a progressive farming group. They were harvesting sunflower. He uses (and breeds) donkeys with the double-bike-wheel cart we made. The animal-drawn grader we left with him in 2004 needed new tubes and an extended platform, both of which Simon agreed to fix. It also needs contracts to be arranged via local government as roads are public. (I also met Dr. Charles Kaira of Transport Forum Group, who will ask his rep in Katakwi, Patrick, to monitor its use. I sent Dr. K a copy of the instructions on road-making).
                             [image: image2.png]



Geoffrey's niece, abducted by LRA is at school again.
Julius Orucho is continuing to tan goatskins and make them into quality shoes. He has taken on a disabled man to help him, indicating good sales, and a good heart.
****************

EASTON SCHOOL NEWS

Now we are fully into the swing of the term, we can inform you of events and priorities for this term.

PE and Sport

We are thrilled to announce that Easton School has been awarded an ACTIVEMARK by the Department for Education, for “exceptional delivery within the National School Sport Strategy.”

KS2 children will be involved in a range of Suffolk sporting events this term, including basketball – 21 February, *cross-country – 14 March, swimming gala – 26 March.

* After half-term Mrs Armfield will be running a fitness club for a few weeks leading up to the cross-country event.

Easter Celebration

We will be celebrating Easter in Easton Church on Wednesday 28th March at 2pm. All parents/carers are welcome to watch their children share in Easter thoughts.

End of Term Events – Autumn Term

We were all thrilled with the success of the Christmas Concert at Easton Farm Park and hope you enjoyed it as much as us – weren’t the children fabulous! Thank you for your kind generosity in supporting the East Anglia’s Children’s Hospices by raising £114.

Easton School Association

A big thank you to the ESA for their tremendous fundraising achievements. The children are really enjoying the outdoor adventure play equipment. Many thanks also to all members of the ESA for providing refreshments at school events – it is really appreciated.

****************

KETTLEBURGH PARISH COUNCIL WEBSITE

Kettleburgh Parish Council now has a website.  You can find it at: www.kettleburgh .suffolk.gov.uk  It is hosted by the onesuffolk partnership, which combines local information in an easy to access format.  Our new site has pages for the Parish Council, the Village Hall, the Village Green and the Church.  It is an extra place to advertise village events, to find local information, to provide links to local amenities and post photographs of local interest.  Take a look at it and see what you think.  I’d be pleased to receive any comments or ideas for its development.                                             Jackie Clark
****************

BRANDESTON THOUGHTS 2006

Brandeston has reached the end of 2006

Past thought on the year make a quite pleasant mix

One of the highlights has undoubtedly been

The twelve monthly lunches served fit for a queen.

January arrived – our expectations were good

A rich sausage casserole and sweet treacle pud!!

February followed – it brought a beef stew full of heart

Served with delicious apple and almond tart.

Try to recall March’s meal – don’t let memories stifle

We tucked into chicken with a lovely fruit trifle.
Pork steaks in April left few tummies hollow

Those that were had rice pudding to follow!!

In May, diets could play absolutely no part

We devoured cottage pie and a great treacle tart.

June’s meal was a favourite of this village bard

A sausage meat pie with a lemon roulade.

July was hot – we were all beginning to tan

So was the roast chicken – with a strawberry flan.

Salad and cold meats came when August was hotter

With fruit strudel that made our appetites totter!!

Pork steaks in September brought joy to the heart

Followed by an apple and blackberry tart.

In October we dined on another beef stew

With apples and cream – and choc cookies too!!
Do you remember November – it’s not very hard.

A lush cottage pie and a chocolate roulade.

So into December with a feast fit for a king

A fat Christmas turkey that made the heart sing!!

Christmas pudding and wine to add to the cheer.

What a memorable way to finish the year.

So to one special group we owe a huge debt.

They always deliver – they’ve never failed yet.

To Eve, Mary, Richard, David, Tony and Sue

We really appreciate all the work that you do.

You have given us a taste of culinary heaven

May we please have some more in 2007!!

TIMES PAST
Sometimes it is instructive to look at other people’s notes and ideas. Wallace Morfey lived at Copyhold Cottage, Kettleburgh, now the Sargeantson family home. He lived there from 1970, when Mayor of Ipswich, until his death in 1991. An ex-pupil of Ipswich School, he read English and law at Oxford. Spending his working life in industry and commerce, he was regarded as Ipswich’s unofficial historian, always interested in local history and painting.

In 1986 his book ‘Painting the Day,’ a biography of Thomas Churchyard of Woodbridge, was published. In 1988 an archive and museum room called the Morfey Room was opened at Ipswich School under the auspices of Dr John Blatchly. He was the then headmaster, 1972 – 1993, who has recently been awarded the MBE in the New Year’s honours list.

Here is an extract from Wallace Morfey’s writings about early Kettleburgh:
The valley of the Deben hereabouts was in prehistoric times a large tidal estuary of the sea. Salt water fossils are still to this day turned up in gardens running down towards the low meadows. The stream (dry in summer) known as The Gull, that runs down from the top of the village along the line of the Street, is the remains of a considerable fresh water stream that joined the estuary just below the Forge. Stone age flint implements can be found along what was once its banks.

The first settlement here in historic times was a Norse one – Ketil being a famous Scandinavian family name, while the ‘burh’ indicates the fortified village of some northern European invader from the family. The site of this was on land by Church Farm within the large area up there still marked by a considerable protective moat. With the coming of Christianity the landowner built and endowed a church dedicated to St. Andrew, near to his manor house. It is accordingly mentioned in the Domesday Book but now enlarged and rebuilt later, the tower in the 14th and the body of the church in the 15th century.
The site was a popular one from Saxon times with three manors in it, while in the reign of Edward I a market and fair were held there. At that time the Lords of the Manor were the Charles family, who still lived in the Old Hall within the moat…..

Note: The market, a Wednesday one, and an annual Martinmas fair held on November 9th, 10th and 11th were granted in 1265, the 50th year of the reign of Henry III.
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